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SUGGESTIONS

The Committee on Agriculture and Rural Development calls on the Committee on 
Development, as the committee responsible, to incorporate the following suggestions into its 
motion for a resolution:

– having regard to the Joint Communication from the Commission and the High 
Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy to the European 
Parliament and the Council of 9 March 2020 entitled ‘Towards a comprehensive 
Strategy with Africa’ (JOIN(2020)0004),

– having regard to the report of the Task Force Rural Africa of 7 March 2019,

– having regard to the UN Declaration on the Rights of Peasants and Other People 
Working in Rural Areas,

– having regard to the decision of the United Nations General Assembly to proclaim the 
Decade of Family Farming for the period from 2019 to 2028,

– having regard to the EU Biodiversity Strategy for 2030,

1. Welcomes the fact that the new EU-Africa partnership advocates for the development of 
environmentally friendly agricultural practices and the integration of concerns relating 
to biodiversity; is concerned, however, at the high dependence of African states on food 
imports; in this respect, recalls the need to guarantee the coherence of European 
agricultural and trade policies in favour of sustainable development by ensuring the 
implementation of the analysis of their impacts on the sustainable development 
objectives, human rights and the rights of small peasants and other populations living in 
rural areas; supports the development of trade opportunities between the continents, 
while including protection and safeguarding for sensitive agricultural products to enable 
regions to enhance their production potential; points out that trade agreements need to 
uphold the principle of fair trade for the benefit of local agriculture and at the same time 
ensure the availability of sustainably produced food; calls on the Commission to ensure 
that trade agreements do not disrupt local agriculture, do not damage small producers 
and do not exacerbate the African continent’s dependency on food imports;

2. Calls on the EU to intensify cooperation between the two continents in a sustained 
manner, including expertise and partnerships in research and innovation and exchange 
of best practices in agriculture; points out the central importance of the agricultural and 
food sector in the economy and society of both Africa and the EU, considers that the 
development of a sustainable agricultural sector and of rural areas is the cornerstone of 
job creation potential and sustainable development in Africa, and should therefore be at 
the centre of EU-Africa relations; calls on the EU to develop a concrete strategic 
position to further promote sustainable management of the natural resources economy 
with sustainable value chains, and improve cooperation between the EU and Africa with 
the emphasis on the shaping of a climate-neutral future in order to create an 
environment for sustainable and more climate-resilient investments, increased local 
value creation and local employment; considers that the EU must significantly develop 
cooperation with Africa in terms of rural development practices as well as agro-
ecological practices, as the foundation for ecological, social and economic sustainability 
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and benefiting small-scale farmers and communities by making them more self-
sufficient and making African agriculture more resilient to climate change; calls on the 
EU and the Member States to actively work together with African partners to create 
synergies, between the EU-Africa strategy, the Green Deal policies, in particular the 
external dimension of the Farm to Fork Strategy, and trade policies, align them with 
development policy and the commitments to Policy Coherence for Development (PCD), 
and accompany them with concrete actions, in line with the Sustainable Development 
Goals, that actively support the transition to sustainable agri-food systems, with a focus 
on the development of short supply chains, local production, distribution and local 
consumption, which will benefit people, nature and the economy;

3. Highlights the importance of the agricultural and food sector in Africa in providing 
decent and sustainable job opportunities in rural areas; stresses the significant 
proportion of Africa’s workforce, especially women and young people, who rely on 
agricultural food production, processing and distribution for their livelihoods, income 
and direct employment; underlines that this in most cases concerns smallholdings and 
family farms; notes the importance of promoting and enhancing measures and tools to 
support increasing product quality, diversification of products, modernisation of 
agricultural practices, safe working conditions and measures to strengthen the resilience 
of farmers, particularly women and the young generation; calls on the Commission to 
ensure that the EU-Africa Partnership is mutually beneficial for both continents in terms 
of market opportunities, knowledge exchange, fair value chains and access to and 
support for climate mitigation and adaptation tools and measures; calls on the EU-
Africa Partnership to put a strong emphasis on agricultural and rural development in 
order to promote economic stability and quality of life in rural areas;

4. Underlines that the use of pesticides in intensive agriculture in Africa can impact the 
health of workers who have very little access to training on plant protection and health 
care, in addition to environmental damage; calls for education and training in 
sustainable plant protection approaches and alternatives to pesticides and for the 
minimisation of exposure to hazardous substances; denounces the double standards 
applied by the EU regarding pesticides by allowing the export of hazardous substances 
that are banned in the EU to African countries and other third countries; asks, therefore, 
for the modification of the current EU rules in order to eliminate this legal incoherence, 
in line with the Rotterdam Convention of 1998 and the Green Deal;

5. Stresses the essential contributions of young girls and women to agricultural and rural 
economies across the African continent; recalls that almost half of agricultural work in 
Africa is done by women, while women farmers are mostly small or subsistence farmers 
who do not have the necessary access to information, credit and land; considers it 
therefore of crucial importance to support and enhance the empowerment of young girls 
and women in Africa; calls on the EU to support partner countries, particularly in 
improving their property laws by recognising the universal right of women to be fully 
entitled landowners;

6. Is particularly concerned at the fact that deforestation is gaining pace in Africa, where 
for example in March 2020 the Congo basin was the second most deforested region in 
the world, with the deforested area having more than doubled in comparison to previous 
years; points out that the destruction of the African rainforests leads to an irreversible 
loss of biodiversity and of carbon sinks, as well as of the habitats and ways of life of 
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indigenous communities living in the forests; calls on the Commission to submit, 
without delay, a proposal for a European binding due diligence framework based on 
OECD guidelines and Responsible Business Conduct; calls for European companies to 
identify, prevent and report on breaches of human rights and environmental rights in the 
global supply chains including subcontracting chains, applied to all economic actors in 
all sectors, especially those considered as high-risk in developing countries, such as raw 
materials, cacao, coffee, and forestry; calls for binding provisions to be included in 
trade agreements with African states; urges the EU to work together with governments 
and global actors through partnership agreements, in order to foster a consistent 
approach at the global level to develop joint action plans to protect and improve the 
management of forests, waters and marine ecosystems, under the Paris Agreement and 
the Sustainable Development Goals;

7. Recalls that forests contribute significantly to reaching climate targets, protecting 
biodiversity and preventing desertification and extreme soil erosion; stresses that joint 
efforts by the EU and Africa should support the development of climate-resilient 
agriculture and forestry, sustainable rural development and safe and sustainable food 
systems, which are crucial for the eradication of poverty, hunger and malnutrition; 
stresses the importance of ensuring the complementarity between agriculture, wildlife 
and biodiversity conservation, and insists on the need to promote sustainable 
agricultural practices such as agroforestry, instead of monoculture practices which 
deplete soils and biodiversity, use more land, and worsen the nutrition provision in local 
communities; highlights the existence of conservation schemes which engage with 
farmers leasing their land for wildlife protection purposes, provide local jobs and 
improve coexistence with wild species; in this regard welcomes the NaturAfrica 
initiative, which aims to protect wildlife and ecosystems while offering opportunities in 
green sectors for local populations;

8. Stresses that the European Union should ensure that the same high safety and 
sustainability standards in food production, both for the product and the production 
method, should apply, particularly in the light of the higher ambition of the Farm to 
Fork Strategy and Biodiversity Strategy for 2030;

9. Regrets the lack of recognition of the strategic importance of rangelands, which cover 
about 43 % of the African land surface and are therefore important carbon sinks; calls 
on the Commission to develop, together with local communities and local stakeholders, 
a strategy to optimise this potential through sustainable grazing management such as by 
pastoralists;

10. Deplores that fact that land-grabbing is rife in Africa; points out that it is a brutal 
practice that undermines food sovereignty and endangers rural African communities; 
stresses that the African continent, which is expected to see significant demographic 
growth with an expected population increase reaching 2.5 billion by 2050, remains the 
region most affected by malnutrition; recalls that access to land is essential to ensure 
food security; underlines that increased land concentration often leads to an increase in 
displacement and human rights violations, while exploitation of raw materials in Africa 
further exacerbates existing conflicts or creates new ones and, together with land 
grabbing, leads to the exploitation and oppression of the local population; calls for a 
long-term agricultural strategy to promote African food security and for national, 
regional and local authorities to consolidate land rights and adopt principles for 
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improved land governance; stresses the need to launch an inclusive process in the 
development, implementation and monitoring of policies and actions related to land 
grabbing, with effective participation of local actors and civil society organisations; 
calls for the VGGT guidelines to be observed in all projects that promote the protection 
of land rights, including in trade, and also for measures to ensure that projects do not 
endanger the land rights of small-scale farmers;

11. Notes that, for example, grazing rights and community pastures are traditional land use 
rights based on common law and not on securitised property rights; emphasises, 
however, the key importance of protecting these common rights for the rural population;

12. Urges Member States and the EU to increase considerably the amount of public 
development aid allocated to African countries targeting social, economic and 
environmental development objectives and agricultural research and training, and taking 
account in particular of the preservation of biodiversity and climate change adaptation 
policies in order to assist farmers in Africa in their necessary adaptation to the climate 
crisis; calls for agro-ecology to be recognised as the basis for sustainable agricultural 
and food systems and to develop better infrastructure and value chains for local farmers; 
further highlights the possibilities and potential of partnerships with the private sector in 
achieving these objectives; stresses that partnerships with private actors must be subject 
to precise selection criteria, public monitoring, evaluation processes and independent 
complaint mechanisms; stresses, moreover, that support for the private sector must be 
conditional on respect for human rights and the recognition of the right to food; stresses 
that tied aid promoting access to this funding by European companies must be excluded; 
underlines that the new EU-Africa partnership must recognise the multiple roles and 
contributions of local actors and civil society organisations, and therefore the need to 
involve them at all levels of political and policy dialogue and in the preparation, 
monitoring and evaluation of implementation plans; points out that change in Africa is 
best achieved when good governance and a transparent distribution of aid are rewarded 
and abuse is punished;

13. Welcomes the proposal of the Task Force Rural Africa for the establishment of a 
Europe-Africa Twinning programme, extended to linking agricultural bodies of EU 
Member States and partner countries in Africa, such as farmers’ organisations and 
cooperatives, rural women’s and youth organisations among others, aiming at sharing 
best practices and fostering relationships between strongly engaged and similar 
partners; stresses that the joint EU-Africa Task Force Rural Africa prepared in 2018 a 
list of measures to increase Africa’s own food production, and this list is still a relevant 
basic for the EU-Africa Partnership highlights the important role that farmers’ 
organisations and cooperatives in Africa may have in improving the bargaining power 
of farmers and their revenue, facilitating access to equipment and services, and reducing 
risks associated with marketing of products; considers that the exchange of experiences 
among African and European organisations would present mutual benefits;

14. Encourages African and European professional agricultural organisations to cooperate 
in order to promote their roles in responding to the common challenges of agricultural 
sustainability, and to develop exchanges of practices on the organisation of value chains 
and production;

15. Calls on the EU-Africa Partnership to focus its efforts in the area of agriculture on 
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safeguarding African countries’ right to food sovereignty, on increasing their food 
security as a priority, as well as their capacity to meet the nutritional requirements of 
their populations, particularly as regards proteins, and on promoting local, small-scale 
and family agro-ecological farming which guarantees food and nutritional security for 
all and better resilience to crises, particularly the climate crisis, with the emphasis on 
sustainable and healthy food production and the social and economic wellbeing and 
livelihood of farmers; demands that the EU’s cooperation agreements shift the focus 
back to supporting the sustainable development of agriculture and to making third-
country farmers self-sufficient; stresses the importance of creating regional and local 
markets in Africa in order to render local distribution networks and food security more 
resilient; recalls that the end of malnutrition in all its forms and SDG 2 (Zero Hunger) 
should be considered as priorities in the new partnership; underlines that the creation of 
safe and sustainable agricultural and food systems should be promoted through regional 
agricultural policies, environmentally friendly farming practices, local production, intact 
rural areas and the protection of biodiversity and natural resources as well as the 
introduction of sanitary and phytosanitary standards; notes that in terms of both 
farmers’ production costs and public expenditure on agriculture policy, the saving and 
exchange of local seed varieties is the cheapest, most rapid and most effective way of 
adapting varieties to climate change, thus avoiding input dependency and ensuring 
autonomy for farmers and wider food security;

16. Highlights the risk that some agricultural surpluses, such as milk powder, generated 
during the COVID-19 crisis, are exported to less developed countries, competing with 
local production and creating collateral damage for producers; therefore asks the 
Commission to reflect on a destocking strategy in order to avoid a negative effect on 
local small farms in poor countries;

17. Stresses that women who work in subsistence agriculture face additional hurdles in 
maintaining food sovereignty due to the strong protection of new plant varieties by the 
International Convention for the Protection of New Varieties of Plants (UPOV) in trade 
agreements.
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